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Introduction
Generations of plant scientists, range managers, soil con-
servation experts, Forest Service personnel and others have
spent their careers dealing in part with what they casually
refer to as "Muhly Grass." Usually they pronounce "Muhly"
as if it were the adjectival form of the English word for the
cross between a donkey and a mare, the mule. The majority
of these people have been interested in grasses as forages as
well as in the impact of foraging animals on grasses. With
such interests they are basically ecologists, who, like all who
study grasses, must give constant effort to the attention to
detail. Not unexpectedly they gave special names to various
types of Muhly Grass, calling them by such names as Deer
Grass and Bull Grass because of their perceived value as
forage for deer or bulls. Perhaps some deep- seated psycho-
logical need to associate this important genus of grasses with
a grazing animal promoted universal acceptance of the name
Muhly. Some would indict this theory as not just a little bit
squirrely, however, as they would perceive that the name
Muhly had its origin in the simple desire by ecologists not
to have to pronounce the five syllable genus Muhlenbergia
repeatedly. Ecologists came to an understanding that they
would speak of Muhlenbergia porteri, Muhlenbergia
wrightii, and Muhlenbergia pungens in more intimate ver-
nacular as Bush Muhly, Spike Muhly and Sand -Hill Muhly.

The object of the present paper, after discussing the genus
Muhlenbergia and some of the types of Muhly Grass used
in landscaping in Arizona, is to take the reader into the inti-
macy of the human Muhlenberg family for which the grass
genus Muhlenbergia was named and then into the mysteries
of German Pietism and Pietistic ecology. The Muhlenbergs
were deeply rooted in the German Pietist Movement of the
late Seventeenth and early Eighteenth Centuries and were
an important bridge of Pietistic ecological ethic between that
movement and mainstream America.
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The Importance of Grasses
Of the approximately 300 families of higher (vascular) plants
of the world, the most important are the Grass Family
(Gramineae) and the Legume Family (Leguminosae). Al-
though international rules long ago tried to require that the
names of all plant families end uniformly in -aceae (in which
case the Gramineae would be the "Poaceae" and the
Leguminosae the "Fabacaeae "), the names Gramineae and
Leguminosae, due to the great importance of the families
they represent, have always been specifically excepted, the
names being "grandfathered" by long usage. The importance
of the Gramineae lies not only in the fact that corn, oats,
barley, wheat, rye and rice are all members, but in the fact
that the grasses of the world's pastures, steppes, savannas,
meadows and rangelands nourish both wild and domestic
foraging and grazing animals. The single most important plant
species on earth is the grass species known as rice (Oryza
sativa). The dependency is so great that millions of people
would die of starvation if a disease suddenly caused rice to
become extinct. Others might decry the extinction of barley
(Hordeum vulgare), the source of beer, or of wheat (Triticum
aestivum), the source of bread. To many plant ecologists,
Muhly Grasses are as important as rice, barley, or wheat.

Muhly Grasses in the New Taxonomy of Gramineae
Grasses represent one of the most important families of plants
in Arizona. Muhlenbergia is the largest genus of grasses in
Arizona. It has a special type of leaf anatomy and a special
photosynthetic pathway associated with it that allows its species
to thrive in hot and dry places like Arizona. Muhlenbergia and
other grass genera with this special leaf anatomy and pho-
tosynthetic pathway are placed in the subfamily
Chloridoideae of the Gramineae. Some other genera in this
arid- adapted subfamily are Distichlis, Eragrostis,
Sporobolus, Tridens, Bouteloua, Cynodon and Hilaria.

The Grass Family is divided into five subfamilies and 21
tribes, based on anatomical, chromosomal and physiologi-
cal criteria. Some of these groups are very ill- adapted to Ari-
zona. The tribe Oryzeae, consisting of rice and other aquatic
or marsh grasses is an example. The tribe Poeae, consisting
of cool -climate bluegrasses, fescues and similar genera, does
well in Kentucky or northern Arizona, but poorly in the hot-
ter and drier parts of Arizona. Although the tribe Bromeae
(brome grasses) and tribe Triticeae (cereal grasses) are com-
posed of cool climate plants which lack the special photo-
synthetic pathway of the subfamily Chloridoideae, they have
developed annual species which, upon introduction to
southern Arizona, thrive in the winter. Examples are the per-
nicious weed Bromus rubens and one of Arizona's most im-
portant crops, winter wheat (Triticum aestivum).

Disregarding the introduced winter annuals, the Muhly
Grasses and their cohorts in subfamily Chloridoideae are
undoubtedly the most important grasses in the arid South-
western United States. Aside from the native species there
have been very successful introductions of other species of
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Chloridoideae having the special heat and arid adapted pho-
tosynthetic pathway. Examples are the weedy bermuda grass
(Cynodon dactylon) and Gulf Muhly Grass (Regal MistTM)
(Muhlenbergia capillaris) principally of sandy soils in the
West Indies, Yucatan and the Gulf and Atlantic states.

Before recent anatomical, chromosomal and physiological
studies, Muhlenbergia was misclassified in the tribe
Agrostideae with the genera Agrostis, Calamogrostis and
Polypogon, which have proven not to have the special leaf
anatomy nor the special photosynthetic pathway. These lat-
ter genera are now classified with cool climate oats (Avena
sativa) in the tribe Aveneae. Similarly, Eragrostis, which is
now linked with Muhlenbergia, Sporobolus and several other
genera to form tribe Eragrostideae in the Chloridoideae, had
been misclassified with Poa, Bromus and Festuca (cool cli-
mate grasses which lack Chloridoid adaptations) in the tribe
Festuceae. In both old and new classifications Muhlenbergia
has always been considered closely related to Sporobolus,
the difference being that in Sporobolus the grain at maturity
falls away from the lemma and palea, giving rise to the name
Dropseed for the latter genus.

The delicate, much branched panicle that is so striking in
some species of Muhly Grass (e.g. Muhlenbergia capillaris)
is also found in some grasses of the tribe Paniceae in sub-
family Paniccrideae (e.g. Panicum capillare) and in many
species of Lovegrass (Eragrostis). Chloridoid anatomy and
physiology recur in the Panicoideae. The specific epithet
capillaris refers to the much -branched nature of the inflo-
rescence, like the intricate capillaries of a person's circula-
tory system. Love when applied to a plant usually refers to a
tender, delicate, complex display probably best understood
in modern language by the adjectival equivalent "lovely," in
Eragrostis again referring to the complex capillary -like
panicle. Such similarities of inflorescence are rarely con-
sidered as conservative characters for classification above
the specific level, however. Thus, some species of Muhly
Grass (e.g. Muhlenbergia rigens) have an inflorescence that
is dense and spike -like, making them seem superficially simi-
lar to some species of Calamagrostis or Phalaris in the
tribe Aveneae.

The Genus Muhlenbergia
The genus Muhlenbergia, as commonly interpreted today,
consists of more than 100 species that occur in Asia from
the Himalayan Mountains to Japan and from North America
to the Andes of South America. The spikelets are small, usu-
ally one -flowered (rarely two -flowered) with disarticulation
(a zone of abscission) between the glumes and lemma. This
means that the grain, subtended by adherent lemma and palea,
falls to the ground, leaving the pair of glumes (which were
the basal part of each spikelet) attached to the pedicel which
remains on the plant. The glumes are usually shorter than
the lemma. In the type species Muhlenbergia schreberi, upon
which the genus was based, the first glume is not only shorter
than the lemma but is actually vestigial. In some species sec-
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ondary disarticulation (due to another zone of abscission)
may occur below the spikelets so that the glumes are not
retained on the plant. If the glumes, lemma and palea are all
retained on the plant when the grain falls, the species prob-
ably belongs to the genus Sporobolus.

Muhlenbergia has no single striking unique characteristic.
The genus and its species can be defined only with great
attention to detail and use of a hand -lens. The generic name
Muhlenbergia memorializes the Muhlenberg family of Penn-
sylvania, the material used by Johann Christian Daniel von
Schreber in defining the genus having come from Rev.
Gotthilf Heinrich Ernst Muhlenberg of Lancaster County,
Pennsylvania. Schreber was a professor at Erlangen, Ger-
many and was editor of the eighth edition of Linnaeus' Gen-
era Plantarum.

Approximately 70 species of Muhlenbergia occur in the
United States. Many are important range grasses, particu-
larly in the western United States where the genus comprises
an important percentage of the grass flora of hot and dry
regions. Of great importance as forage are New Mexican
Muhly (Muhlenbergia pauciflora) of rocky hills and can-
yons in western Texas, Colorado, Utah and Arizona, south
to northern Mexico, Spike Muhly (Muhlenbergia wrightii)
of plains and open slopes of intermediate elevations in Okla-
homa, Colorado, Utah, New Mexico, Arizona and northern
Mexico and Mountain Muhly (Muhlenbergia montana) of
canyons, mesas and rocky hills of higher elevations from
Montana to Utah and central California, south to Arizona,
new Mexico, western Texas and southern Mexico.

Littleseed Muhly (Muhlenbergia microsperma), with cleis-
togamous spikelets at the base of the lower sheaths, occurs
on open dry ground of southern California, Nevada and Ari-
zona, south to Peru. Pull -up Muhly (Muhlenbergia
filiformis), a narrow, loosely tufted and weak -stemmed spe-
cies of open woods and mountain meadows, occurs from
South Dakota and Kansas to British Columbia, south to Cali-
fornia, Arizona and New Mexico. Creeping Muhly
(Muhlenbergia repens), with creeping scaly rhizomes, oc-
curs on dry rocky or sandy open ground in Arizona, New
Mexico, Texas and Mexico. Mat Muhly (Muhlenbergia
richardsonis), of alkaline soils in Canada and the western
states (including Arizona), has wiry stems from numerous
creeping rhizomes, so as to form a large mat. Plains Muhly
(Muhlenbergia cuspidata) grows on prairies and stony slopes
of the Great Plains and surrounding states. Scratchgrass
(Muhlenbergia asperifolia), sometimes considered a
Sporobolus, occurs on damp soil of irrigation ditches and
streams in all the western states, Canada and Mexico. The
broad, diffuse panicles break away at maturity.

Foxtail Muhly (Muhlenbergia andina), with grayish, silky,
purple- tinged spike -like panicles, similar to those of Foun-
tain Grass (Pennisetum setaceum), grows on moist soil at
intermediate elevations from Montana to eastern Washing-
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Figure 1. Muhlenbergia virescens

ton, south to Kansas, New Mexico, Arizona and California.
Wirestem Muhly (Muhlenbergia frondosa), with creeping
scaly rhizomes and stout stems which branch freely and be-
come top -heavy and bushy, grows in thickets and low ground
in the midwestern and northern states, being replaced by the
similar Muhlenbergia mexicana in Arizona and most other
western states. Nimblewill Muhly (Muhlenbergeria
schreberi), upon which the genus was based, grows in damp
shady places in the eastern United States and is seasonally
dimorphic, the plants of spring and early summer being short
and erect, bearing little resemblance to the flowering phase
of fall which is nimbly branching, spreading and decumbent
at base with lax nodding panicles.

Screwleaf Muhly (Muhlenbergia virescens) has leaves coiled
at the base in mature plants (Figure 1). The pubescent spike -
lets with slender flexuous awns on the lemmas make it ap-
pear superficially similar to Fountain Grass (Pennisetum
setaceum). It grows in canyons and rocky hills and mesas in
Arizona, New Mexico and Mexico. Mesa Muhly
(Muhlenbergia monticola), similar to the last but without
the corkscrew leaves, grows in canyons and rocky hills in
Arizona, New Mexico, western Texas and Mexico. Bush
Muhly (Muhlenbergia porteri), with woody branching stems,
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Figure 2. Muhlenbergia capillaris

grows on dry mesas, hills, canyons and rocky deserts of Ari-
zona, adjacent states and Mexico. Ringgrass (Muhlenbergia
torreyi), which forms large patches of fairy rings, grows on
plains, mesas and dry hills of Wyoming and Colorado, south
to Arizona and New Mexico. Pine Muhly (Muhlenbergia
dubia) has narrow almost spikelike panicles and has some-
times been classified as a Sporobolus. It grows in canyons
and rocky hills at intermediate and higher elevations in New
Mexico, western Texas and Mexico. Purple Muhly
(Muhlenbergia rigida), with dark purple panicles, grows on
rocky or gravely soils in Arizona, New Mexico, Texas and
Mexico.

Muhly Grasses as Ornamentals
Several species of Muhly Grass are currently being grown
horticulturally in Arizona as ornamentals for hot dry cli-
mates. These species thrive in sunny locations and are low
to medium water users. Their leaves are graceful and their
inflorescences dramatic and often rather colorful. All are re-
sistant to cold but should be cut back to about six inches
above the ground as soon as the leaves brown in mid or late
winter. They are featured in the Demonstration Garden of
the Boyce Thompson Southwestern Arboretum at Superior,
Arizona. Gulf Muhly (Muhlenbergia capillaris) exists in the
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Figure 3. Muhlenbergia dumosa

trade as Regal MistTM, a name trademarked by Mountain
States Wholesale Nursery (Figure 2). A competitor with
tongue in cheek sells it as Royal Fog. Its graceful puffy red-
dish purple panicles are elegant and very showy and extend
a yard or more above the ground. It is native to the Carib-
bean Islands, Yucatan and the Gulf and Atlantic states.

Bamboo Muhly (Muhlenbergia dumosa) has a wisp -like ap-
pearance which can be very refined and feathery if cut back
annually (Figure 3). Otherwise the bushy, wiry, almost bam-
boo -like older stems can be less attractive and hinder the
growth of fresh, lush feathery new ones. Bamboo Muhly
reseeds freely. Expect volunteers on nearby irrigated soil.
The species is native to southern Arizona and adjacent
Mexico.

Deer Grass (Muhlenbergia rigens) makes a large clump three
to five feet wide and two or three feet high (Figure 4). It is
not for small spaces. Spike -like inflorescences rise three feet
and although simple are dramatic. The green leaf blades are
about two feet long and spreading. Before the species was
introduced into horticulture it was known primarily as ex-
cellent forage for deer in California, Arizona, New Mexico,

Figure 4. Muhlenbergia rigens

Texas and Mexico. It has also been used by southwestern
Indians for weaving baskets.

Lindy Muhly (Muhlenbergia lindheimeri) grows in round
clumps three to four feet in diameter from which a silvery
inflorescence (inspiring the name Autumn G1owTM) elegantly
arises. The species is native to rocky slopes in Texas.

Bull Grass (Muhlenbergia emersleyi), making clumps to four
feet wide, has a rather showy creamy or purplish villous in-
florescence with delicate awns on the lemmas (Figure 5).
The name Bull Grass inspired the trademarked name El
ToroTM. It grows in rocky woods and ravines in Arizona,
New Mexico, Texas and Mexico. It is considered a good
soil binder on steep slopes and is an important forage plant
for cattle.

The Muhlenberg Family
A genus of grasses, a scientific journal and a college were
all named for the Muhlenbergs. The Muhlenberg family in
America was strongly associated with what has been termed
the Pietist Movement of continental Europe which was based
on belief in divinely inspired ethics which called on the ad-
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Figure 5. Muhlenbergia emersleyi

herents to personally apply intelligence and reason to salva-
tion and the problems of society. The adherents to Pietism
believed not only in personal careful study of the Bible but
also in attention to detail and personal experience in study-
ing those things impacting man or which man impacted, so
as better to be able to act properly and to secure the divinely
intended good life for all. The Pietist ethic was at the oppo-
site end of the spectrum from religion as an authoritarian
force based solely on fear of punishment for wrongdoing.
Pietism and Pietistic ecology, with their peculiar impact on
colonial Pennsylvania and development of the American ethic
are discussed in a section below.

The patriarch of the Muhlenbergs in America, Rev. Heinrich
Melchior Muhlenberg (1711 -1787) was a Pietist of Ortho-
dox Lutheran background, whereas the matriarch, his wife
Maria Anna Weiser (1727 -1802) was a Pietist of Sectarian
Ephrata Sabbatarian heritage. The matriarch's father, Conrad
Weiser (1696 -1760) was the theoretically celibate monk
Brother Enoch of the Ephrata Cloister in Lancaster County,
Pennsylvania who periodically escaped from the monastery
and upon return voluntarily submitted to punishment for hav-
ing slept with his wife. The Pietists, both Orthodox and Sec-
tarian, took their religion very seriously so that it pervaded
all aspects of their lives. The Pietistic attention to detail was
very science -like, so that in a way each Pietist was indeed
his own scientist.

Rev. Heinrich Melchior Muhlenberg (Figure 6) was born
September 6, 1711 at Einbeck, Hanover, Germany and died
at the Trappe, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, October
7, 1787. In 1735 Heinrich entered the University of Göttingen
which had been established that year. At Göttingen he learned
the Pietist attention to detail, becoming imbued with the the-
ology and social concerns of the Pietists Spener and Francke.
In 1736 in the charitable tradition of the Pietists he helped
form an institution for teaching poor and neglected children.
Graduating from Göttingen in 1738, he went on to the Uni-
versity of Halle which had fallen under the influence of
Spener and Francke. He was employed as a teacher in
Francke's orphanage. After being ordained a Lutheran min-
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ister and serving a congregation for a short while, Francke's
son Gotthilf Augustus Francke, successor to his father at
the Franckishen Stiftungen at Halle, sent Heinrich to Penn-
sylvania, which despite its large German population, lacked
any Orthodox Lutheran German clergy. Heinrich quickly took
matters in the New World into his own hands. He personally
visited Lutherans in seven of the thirteen American colo-
nies and reached others by correspondence, brought addi-
tional Pietist Lutheran clergy from Germany, built churches
and schools and formed an American Lutheran Synod. He is
considered the father of German Lutheranism in America.

Rev. Muhlenberg's children, all brought up in the Pietist sci-
ence -like tradition, became noted for their attention to de-
tail and their influence on the evolving American society
and ethics. They had been sent by their parents to study at
Halle. The Muhlenberg devotion to the ideals of A. H.
Francke and his son G. H. Francke at Halle are shown by
Henry naming his first church in America the Augustus
church, for A. H. Francke, and his naming a son Fredrich
Augustus for A. H. Francke and a son Gotthilf Heinrich for
G. H. Francke.

Figure 6. Reverend Heinrich Melchior Muhlenberg

Rev. Fredrich Augustus Muhlenberg (1750 -1801), son of the
patriarch and matriarch, after education at Halle and ordina-
tion at Reading, Pennsylvania (the city founded by his grand-
father, the Pietist Sabbatarian monk Brother Enoch a.k.a.
Conrad Weiser) served Lutheran congregations in Pennsyl-
vania and New York City. He was a delegate from Pennsyl-
vania to the Second Continental Congress and served in the
convention to ratify the U. S. Constitution. He was the first
Speaker of the U. S. House of Representatives.
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Figure 7. Reverend William Augustus Muhlenberg

Fredrich A. Muhlenberg's grandson, Rev. William Augustus
Muhlenberg (1796 -1877), graduated from the University of
Pennsylvania in 1814 (Figure 7). He was ordained an Episco-
pal priest in 1820. He founded the first Episcopal school in
the United States, the Flushing Institute on Long Island
when he was rector in that parish. This developed into St.
Paul's College. William made the Church of the Holy Com-
munion in New York City a pioneer in practical (Pietistic)
Christianity in the Episcopal Church. In New York City he
established what historians have called the first Protestant
Sisterhood in America who in nun -like manner cared for the
sick at St. Luke's Hospital which he also founded. In actual-
ity, the first such sisterhood was the convent for women at
the Ephrata Cloisters in Lancaster County, Pennsylvania,
where his great, great grandmother had at one time been a
celibate sister. One of his major projects was the establish-
ment of his "church- village" called St. Johnland on Long
Island, modeled by his own words on the Fraühische
Stiftungen at Halle and devoted to bettering the condition
of the working class, particularly to provide shelter for chil-
dren and the elderly poor.

Rev. John Peter Gabriel Muhlenberg (1746 -1807), a Lutheran
and then Anglican minister and later a General in the Ameri-
can Revolution, was certainly the most colorful of the
Muhlenbergs (Figure 8). He is best known for his dramatic
sermon on the eve of the Revolution which induced the Ger-
mans of the Shenandoah Valley in Virginia to side with the
Patriots. The British hired German (Hessian) soldiers to fight
against the patriots in America and there was always a fear
that Germans who had settled in the American colonies might
identify with their brethren on the side of the British. Rev.
Muhlenberg, having been approached by George Washing-
ton concerning the German element in the colonies, clearly
saw the need to lead the German people as even more impor-
tant to their social welfare than his immediate pastoral min-
istrations. His sermon eloquently depicted the wrongs that
the colonies had suffered from Great Britain. He exclaimed,

"There is a time for all things -a time to preach and a time
to pray; but there is also a time to fight, and that time has
now come." Pronouncing the benediction, he threw off his
clerical gown, revealing a full military uniform. He proceeded
to the door of the church and ordered the drums to beat for
recruits. Nearly 300 able- bodied men of his congregation
responded to the appeal. He immediately marched his regi-
ment to the relief of Charleston, South Carolina. This regi-
ment, the 8th Virginia or "German Regiment" was noted for
its discipline and bravery and was important in turning the
tide for the Patriots in numerous battles.

After the war , John Muhlenberg served as Lieutenant Gov-
ernor (then termed Vice President) of Pennsylvania to Gov-
ernor (termed President) Benjamin Franklin. He also served
in the first U. S. House of Representatives. His son, Francis
Samuel Muhlenberg (1795 -1832), a lawyer, served as secre-
tary to Pennsylvania Governor Joseph Hiester. Later Francis
served as a member of the U. S. House of Representatives
from Ohio.

Figure 8. Gen. Rev. John Peter Gabriel Muhlenberg

Rev. Gotthilf Heinrich Ernst Muhlenberg (1753- 1815), edu-
cated at Halle like his brothers, returned to Pennsylvania in
1770 (Figure 9). Ordained at the age of 17, he served Lutheran
congregations in Philadelphia and New Jersey before set-
tling down to his long pastorate in Lancaster County, Penn-
sylvania, the site of the old Ephrata Cloister of his Weiser
grandparents. With the same Pietist attention to detail that
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Figure 9. Reverend Gotthilf Heinrich Ernst Muhlenberg

led his grandfather to become intimately acquainted with
the Indians and learn their language, he lived a life of study
and inquiry into his surroundings. He was a member of the
American Philosophical Society (as had been Brother Jaebez
of the Ephrata Cloisters), the philosophical and physical
science societies of Göttingen and Berlin and of other scien-
tific societies of Germany, Sweden and other countries. He
was the first president of Franklin College.

Gotthilf Muhlenberg was an ecologist before that word was
invented by Johannes Eugenius Billow Warming (1841-
1924), but because of his interest in classifying grasses and
understanding the flora of Lancaster County, has tradition-
ally been thought of as a plant taxonomist. With the typical
Pietist respect for nature, he wrote to William Bartram that
he would have done more with zoology but he could not
bring himself to kill even the most insignificant insect to
study it. His son, Rev. Henry Augustus Muhlenberg (1782-
1844), was minister of Trinity Lutheran Church in Reading.
This son served in the U. S. House of Representatives and
served as Ambassador to Austria under President Van Buren.
Another son, Frederich Augustus Muhlenberg, was a noted
medical doctor. This Frederich's son, Frederich August
Muhlenberg (1818- 1901), contributed as Professor or Presi-
dent to the life of five Pennsylvania colleges. He was first
president of Muhlenberg College at Allentown.

Pietism and Pietistic Ecology
Some preservationists proclaim that persons of Judaeo- Chris-
tian heritage lack sound ecological ethics, have raped na-
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ture, destroyed the landscape and are remiss at restitution.
It has been argued that the Bible pictures the earth and its
plants and creatures as created solely for mankind to exploit
during a temporary sojourn here and that they are of no
other importance since our afterlife will be elsewhere. Ad-
herents to this theory believe that immigrants to America
spoiled the land in ever increasing waves inland from the
original 13 seaboard Atlantic colonies. As the trees were
felled and the fertility of the soil destroyed by failing to
practice crop rotation, the settlers simply moved further in-
land to ruin new forests, to wear out new fields and to move
on again as if going on to new heavens where the grass of
the promised land was always greener and always would be.

Diametrically opposed to this line of thought is the theory,
here expounded, that lack of respect for nature belongs to
man's inherent selfishness rather than to Judaeo- Christian
heritage and that indeed pietistic ecology is an organic ele-
ment of American ethics. The Muhlenbergs, rather than mov-
ing on to greener pastures would prefer to study the grasses
of their old pastures to better manage them. Pietism, as used
in this article refers to "the practice of godliness" which
overtook Puritans such as Lewis Blayly and John Bunyan
and became of great significance among the German- speak-
ing Philipp Jakob Spener, August Hermann Francke,
Nikolaus Ludwig von Zinzendorf, Gottfried Arnold, Johann
Wilhelm Petersen, Johann Jakob Zimmermann, and1
Alexander Mack. Pietism, in this sense, was based on the
individual making decisions based on study and experience
so as to do good. This required attention to detail and was
science -like.

The genus Muhlenbergia was born when a Pietistic atten-
tion to detail in nature by both Gotthilf Heinrich Ernst
Muhlenberg (1753 -1815) and Johann Christian Daniel von
Schreber (1739 -1810) came together. The former, known to
his friends as Heinrich, was the Lutheran minister in Lancaster
County, Pennsylvania discussed previously, from a Pietistic
family whose religious belief was that a person's life should
be one of active personal involvement with doing good and
understanding and protecting the bounty of life on earth.
This Pietistic version of Judaeo- Christian heritage was based
on a belief in divinely granted ethics and was diametrically
opposed to religion as an authoritarian mandate based on
fear of punishment for wrongdoing. In Judaism this is con-
sistent with the reform element and in Christianity with the
epistle of the Apostle Paul to the Galatians which can be
interpreted to direct readers to eschew mere legal righteous-
ness granted by rules or laws made by those in authority, but
rather through faith to accept the liberty of God's love and
to use that liberty to do good by free will governed by study
and experience.

The New England historian John Fiske, in his book Dutch
and Quaker Settlements, observed that of the thirteen origi-
nal colonies, Pennsylvania took on a special importance be-
cause it was "...the temporary tarrying place and distribut-
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ing center for so much that we now call characteristically
American." Fiske, who became a member of the board of
overseers of Harvard University in 1880, became well -known
as an exponent of Darwinian evolution. His insights into
the political and social evolution of the United States had
led him to an investigation of biological Darwinism which
he then embraced fully. Fiske's writings were important in
the development of the discipline of historical geography
taught in many colleges and universities today. Basic to
courses in Historical Geography of the United States in such
institutions is, the premise that Lancaster County, Pennsyl-
vania, due to the Appalachian system of mountains and val-
leys, was the portal through which passed the great wave of
migration to western Virginia, the Carolinas, and Tennessee
and which then surged west through Cumberland Gap to
Kentucky, Missouri and the vast American heartland. Mi-
grating families lived for a few years or a generation in
Lancaster County where they were exposed to the ethics of
the Pietists, both Orthodox and Sectarian.

The Reformation in Germany had created the Lutheran
Church. The later Pietist movement in Germany has often
been termed a reformation after the Reformation. Philipp
Jakob Spener (1635- 1705), who was greatly influenced by
the devotional literature of English Puritanism and the theo-
logical faculty at Strasbourg, is thought of as the father of
the Pietist movement. He formed the first collegia pietatis
or gathering of individuals to practice personal piety at Frank-
furt am Main in Germany. Orthodox Lutherans persecuted
the Pietists and their leaders were excommunicated. Spener,
however, through his godmother Agatha, Countess von
Rappolststein, developed a relationship with German higher
aristocracy. The support of the Brandenburg- Prussian Court
allowed Spenef to inject his Pietist philosophy into a seg-
ment of the Lutheran Church and in 1694 the University of
Halle was founded on the Pietist principle, with Spener's
disciples Augustus Hermann Francke and Christian
Thomasius holding key professorial chairs.

Thus, Pietism developed in Germany as part of Orthodox
Lutheranism in city- states and provinces which allowed it
to do so, but developed as sectarian separatist Pietist
subdenominations elsewhere. A small group of Pietists in-
cluding the mystic Dr. Johan Wilhelm Petersen and his wife
the charismatic and visionary Eleonore von Merlau, formed
the Frankfurt Land Company at Frankfurt am Main in Ger-
many and purchased a block of 25,000 acres in Pennsylva-
nia as a haven for religiously persecuted Germans. This, long
known as the Germantown Township, now is one of the more
exclusive districts of Philadelphia. They sent Francis Daniel
Pastorius, a Pietist turned Quaker, to administer the settle-
ment, whose first infusion of settlers in 1683 were Menno-
nites. The Mennonite Church had its roots in Switzerland
as the left wing of the reform movement of Hildreich Zwingli.
The Amish, strict in adherence to the simple life and named
for Swiss Mennonite Bishop Jacob Amman, like regular
Mennonites and Pietists, place great importance on personal

involvement with doing good, living in harmony with nature
and providing relief and humanitarian efforts to the needy.

In 1694 to Wissahickon Creek at Germantown came the
group of forty hermits organized by Professor Johann Jacob
Zimmerman and Dr. Johann Wilhelm Petersen, known as
Das Weib in der Wüste, the Society of the Woman in the
Wilderness. These were highly educated Pietists, being math-
ematicians, botanists, chemists, medical doctors and minis-
ters of the gospel. To these Pietists attention to detail brought
them back to some Jewish customs. They subscribed to the
mysteries of the Jewish Kabbala and sought the pristine
wilderness of the New World after the manner of the Essenes
of old. They had been in communion with Spener and Francke
and in Pennsylvania sold herbal and chemical cures pack-
aged by Francke's apothecary establishment at Halle. One
of this group of forty, the botanist Dr. Christopher Witt, es-
tablished the first botanical garden in America. He collected
plants widely, probably traveling as far as the Dunker settle-
ment in southwestern Virginia. The Dunkers, led by their
founder Alexander Mack, were sectarian Pietists whose van-
guard came to Pennsylvania in 1719, settling at Germantown.

From Germantown, many Mennonites, Dunkers and various
off -shoots of the Pietists spread to the new county of
Lancaster. There, at Ephrata, on the banks of the Cocalico,
developed a Pietist Sabbatarian community that was essen-
tially Dunker but was a replay of Das Weib in der Wüste on
the Wissahickon. The Ephratans adhered to the details of
Jewish customs regarding the beginning and ending of the
day, keeping Saturday holy rather than Sunday and observ-
ing dietary restrictions. This community consisted of three
parts, a monastery for celibate men, a convent for celibate
women, and a secular group of married householders. The
Ephratans were in communion with nature. They often spoke
of plants, animals and nature which they clearly loved. They
referred to their songbook as their Turtel Taube or "Turtle
Dove" because the voices rose to the heavens and flew back
down in a much practiced harmony. Jonas Auren, a Pietist
Sabbatarian who had been a Swedish Lutheran, published
an Almanac called Noah's Dove which flew through Penn-
sylvania and adjacent colonies to favor the Sabbatarians.
Swedish Lutheran Provost Bjork answered this in kind,
adapting flowery Ephratan terminology to publish a tract A
Little Olive Leaf Put in the Mouth of Noah's Dove to let her
owner know that the waters have abated from off the face of
the earth.

Rev. Israel Acrelius, Provost of the Swedish Lutheran
churches in Pennsylvania and successor to Bjork, visited
the Ephrata Cloister and recorded what he observed at a
Sabbatarian service which included the brothers of the mon-
astery, the sisters of the convent and the people who lived
nearby. During a portion of the service there was an invita-
tion for anyone to arise and speak for the general edification
of all. One of the bearded brethren arose and very dramati-
cally told how he pictured the Gospel to himself as a beauti-
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ful flower which had a delightful odor and that when he
accepted and appreciated the flower it would bear glorious
fruit.
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Figure 10. Placard displayed by Conrad Weiser, the grand-
father of the Muhlenberg brotheres, to offer the herbal and
chemical cures packaged at the Pietist Franckische Stiftungen
at Halle for sale in Pennsylvania.

The success of the Pietist Rev. Augustus Hermann Francke
at the University of Halle resulted in his establishing a great
pietistic institute nearby, Die Franckishen Stiftungen with
great attention to detail, having 20 divisions including the
Hallische Weisenhaus (an orphanage), grade schools, high
schools, world missionary offices, libraries, a hospital, a
natural history museum, a Bible distribution unit, a unit for
producing herbal and chemical medicines, as well as a pub-
lishing house with printing presses. Christopher Sauer acted
as agent for selling the Halle Bibles and the Halle herbal
and chemical packaged cures at Germantown in Pennsylva-
nia (Figure 10).

As time passed, however, Pietism at Halle and Pietism of
the sectarian separatists differed in minor details. The sec-
tarians, for example, preferred the Berleburg version of the
Bible which included the Apocrypha because of its greater
detail affording more opportunity for study. The early edi-
tions of the Halle Bible had included the Apocrypha but as
Halle became slightly more Orthodox Lutheran, this was
omitted. Sauer, with a true display of Pietism took matters
into his own hands. During 1742 he announced in the Penn-
sylvania Gazette that due to the fact that many poor Ger-
mans in America had no Bible, he would print a German
Bible in large quarto for those who would make a down pay-
ment of two shillings six pence into the hands of his agent
Benjamin Franklin. The printing of 1200 copies, begun in
April 1742, was meticulously carried out page by page on a
hand press, with each sheet taken to the loft to hang and dry.
This Herculean task was finished in August, 1743, where-
upon the bearded Sauer crossed his hands over his breast
and raising his eyes heavenward, fervently exclaimed, "Dank
Gott es ist vollbracht." Sachse (1900) presented evidence
that the typesetting, printing and proofreading of Sauer's
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Germantown Bible was largely done by the Ephratans
Brother Enoch (Conrad Weiser), Prior Jaebez (Peter Miller),
Brother Jotham (Gabriel Eckerlin), Brother Onesimus (Is-
rael Eckerlin), Brother Jephune (Samuel Eckerlin), Brother
Jethro (Jacob Gass) and Johannes Hildebrand. The
Germantown Bible included the Apocrypha from the
Berleburg Version. Most of the Bibles were bound by the
Zionitic Brotherhood at Ephrata. The Sauer Bible was the
first Bible published in America in a European language.
An Indian Bible had preceded it by many years.

Under the regime of Prior Onesimus (Israel Eckerlin) and
his brothers, the Cloisters at Ephrata developed into an in-
dustrial community based on the ecological principle of ver-
tical integration. It was self -contained. A sawmill and quar-
ries provided lumber and building stones for construction
of the buildings. Scientifically managed fields provided food,
fiber and oil. Spinning wheels and looms provided cloth.
An oil mill produced the oil used in making the printing ink
used in Pennsylvania. A paper mill produced the paper used
in printing. A tannery produced the leather used for book-
binding. Printing presses produced books and pamphlets for
the Mennonites, Dunkers and others, including a work of
praise to Orthodox Lutheran leaders. Shoemaking was car-
ried on upon an extensive scale. Prior Jaebez contributed
scientific observations on insects to the American Philo-
sophical Society. Under the Eckerlin regime three wagons
were kept on the road continuously delivering products from
Ephrata far and wide. According to Sachse (1900) the vari-
ous enterprises "...for a time bade fair to make the Commu-
nity the greatest industrial establishment in America."

As with Francke's complex industries at Halle, the Ephrata
industries were immensely successful. At Ephrata, however,
a revival occurred whereby it was determined to restrict use
of Ephrata products to Ephrata itself with the exception of
printed books and pamphlets. The Eckerlins and Brother
Timotheus (Alexander Mack, Jr., son of the Dunker Patri-
arch), eschewing their money- making success, departed to
live in the Wilderness, being among the first to take the trail
from Lancaster County through the Shenandoah Valley to
what became known as Dunker's Bottom in southwestern
Virginia near Cumberland Gap. With their Pietist apprecia-
tion, love and understanding of nature, they regretted that
they had to "murder animals" for food to eat and pelts for
clothing.

The monks at Ephrata wore white habits and when traveling
outside Pennsylvania were repeatedly arrested as supposed
Jesuit spies. Even people living in Pennsylvania referred to
Ephrata leather as "Jesuiten Leder." When the Eckerlins
and Alexander Mack lived as hermits in the Wilderness, news
of their strange activities and meditation spread among the
Indians who also thought them to be some Jesuit -like people.
As actual Jesuits in Canada heard of them and discovered
their true nature, it was determined to capture them as her-
etics. Brothers Jephune (Dr. Samuel Eckerlin) and Timotheus
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Figure 11. Brothers Jephune (Dr. Samuel Eckerlin) and
Timotheus (Alexander Mack)

(Alexander Mack) had returned to civilization, Timotheus to
return to the Pennsylvania Dunkers and become their leader
and Jephune to return to the Wilderness and find that his
brothers were missing and everything burned by the Indi-
ans (Figure 11). The two Eckerlin brothers, together with
Johann Schilling, had been captured by a party of Indians
headed by a Frenchman and taken to Fort Duquesne.
Schilling eventually escaped and told his story as to how
they were ordered to cut their beards and strip off their cloth-
ing, were thrown into the river, whereupon they were pelted
with stones by both French and Indians. The Eckerlins were
insensible when dragged to shore where the French told them
that this was their baptism.

Both Brother Jotham and Brother Onesimus were sent to
Montreal as heretics and thence to France. Brother Jephune
appealed unsuccessfully to Benjamin Franklin, then in
France, to obtain the release of his brothers from a French
monastery. Although they died in France, it is not known
certainly whether they were prisoners or had been converted
and became Catholic monks. During the American Revolu-
tion, Continental currency was printed on the Ephrata
presses. Chronicon Ephratense or a history of Ephrata was
prepared for the press, but as the buildings were seized for
use as a hospital, printing did not occur until 1786. Accord-
ing to this document Brother Onesimus died as a Roman
Catholic monk in France. Stretching toward Virginia from
Lancaster County, a series of Dunker and Ephrata
Sabbatarian congregations were established in the vicinity
of Gettysburg and on Antietam Creek, localities that would
become well -known during the Civil War.

Nikolaus Ludwig von Zinzendorf, founder of the Erneuerte
Brüdergemeinde, which incorporated the Unitas Fratrum
(Moravian Church), was a godson of the Pietist Phillip Jakob
Spener and was educated at August Hermann Francke's Pi-
etist Institute at Halle. He was ordained bishop at Berlin by
Daniel Ernst Jablonski, Unitas Fratrum bishop, in ancient
succession to John Huss of Moravia. Zinzendorf ordained
Rev. Peter Böhler who later strongly influenced John Wesley
in the establishment of the Methodist movement which em-
phasized study groups which developed into Sunday schools.
Because of Zinzendorf's consecration by a successor to Huss,
Parliament in London proclaimed the Moravians "an ancient
episcopal church" which would be allowed to exist on Brit-
ish soil, including North Carolina. Zinzendorf, as leader of
the newly reconstituted Moravian Church, imbued it with
the Pietism of Spener and Francke. He promoted settlement
of groups from the Moravian Church into Pennsylvania and
North Carolina where they developed vertically integrated
industrial communities with great attention to detail as at
Halle and Ephrata. Their foundries at Bethlehem, Pennsyl-
vania gave rise to a large city and to Bethlehem Steel. Their
settlement in North Carolina gave rise to Winston -Salem.

Brother Enoch (Conrad Weiser) had periodically absented
himself from the Cloister at Ephrata to have forbidden visits
with his wife. Upon return to the monastery he submitted
himself for punishment. Several children were born by this
arrangement. He eventually left the cloister and became a
prominent judge. His attention to detail and interest in un-
derstanding the life around him led him to investigation of
nature and an intimacy with the Indians. He learned their
language and became a well -known interpreter for the gov-
ernment. He sold the herbal and chemical cures packaged by
the Halle Pietists. He became one of the commissioners to
establish the new City of Reading, where he settled in old
age and ran a hotel which he called the "Wigwam."

Conrad Weiser's daughter Maria Anna Weiser married the
Lutheran Orthodox Pietist Rev. Henry Melchior Muhlenberg
and became mother of the famous Muhlenberg brothers dis-
cussed previously. With this marriage came a union of Or-
thodox Pietism with the most radical of sectarian Pietism,
but by both of these Pietistic heritages the goal was the
same - that a person's life should be one of active personal
involvement with doing good and understanding and pro-
tecting the bounty of life on earth rather than treating reli-
gion as an authoritarian mandate based on fear of punish-
ment for wrongdoing. This same Pietistic ethic, including an
appreciation for ecology, flowed throughout the heartland
of America from the portal of Lancaster County, Pennsylva-
nia for many generations, during one of which Gotthilf
Heinrich Ernst Muhlenberg, grandson of Brother Enoch,
tended his flock as minister of the Lutheran Church of
Lancaster County.
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